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Message from the President 
 

 
 
 
Dear Members and friends of the Canadian Conference of the Arts,  
 
Dear colleagues of the Board of Governors, 
 
As the recently elected Chair of the Board of Governors, it is an honour for me to present the 2008-2009 
Annual Report. I think it is fitting at this point that I thank my predecessor, Robert Spickler, whose 
leadership and experience helped the CCA endure a very difficult period in its history. Over the past four 
years, Robert has made great contributions to put the CCA back on the road to recovery, and for that, we 
all owe him our warmest thanks. 

 
The CCA’s mission is to contribute to the development of policies that support and enhance the vitality of 
the arts and culture sector in Canada. The organization has been doing so for 64 years and its 
contributions are now needed more than ever, but in a very different environment from that of 1945. The 
CCA has to adapt to new dynamics and adopt new approaches to leverage its two main assets - its 
membership and its considerable potential as a network of networks. 
 
2008-2009 has been a remarkable year for the CCA, one during which the oldest and largest arts and 
culture umbrella organization has made important progress in the refocusing and rebuilding process 
launched by the Board of Governors in 2005. For the first time, the organization started planning on a 
three-year cycle based on the strategic alignment of its activities and resources.  
 
This process has been generously supported by our main funder, the Department of Canadian Heritage. 
For the first time in 30 years of financial support from the federal government, the CCA has been able to 
count on a two-year agreement which ensures a much needed modicum of financial stability to the 
secretariat as it seeks new ways of serving its stakeholders, while increasing and diversifying the 
organization’s sources of revenue. We thank the Minister and the department’s officials for their continued 
support to the unique contribution the CCA makes to the arts and cultural sector in Canada. 
 
CCA’s renewed credibility was confirmed in several ways over the past 12 months. I mentioned restored 
credibility with our public funders and can point to the fact that beyond the confidence shown by the federal 
government, we received increased grants from the Ontario Arts Council, the British Columbia Arts 
Council, the Canada Council and the Trillium Foundation.  
 
The value of the CCA in providing authoritative and non-partisan information was clearly confirmed by the 
public’s reaction following last summer’s cancellation of important arts and culture programs, and the 
impact this issue had over the federal election. CCA’s analyses and election materials were vastly referred 
to and used by our membership and beyond. Our National Director has also been solicited for interviews 
with the media dozens of times.  
 
The profile of the organization has been greatly enhanced by this series of unforeseen events, which have 
dovetailed perfectly with the action plan set out in our strategic plan. In the spring of 2008, the CCA chose 
as its theme for the year: How can the arts and culture sector better work together to put its policy priorities 
on the public agenda? The events which preceded and characterized the last federal election campaign 
and the regional forums which followed the election have all contributed to the increased relevance of the 
issue raised by the CCA. 
 
Two research documents were commissioned in partnership with universities and published as 
background material for a series of 14 regional forums which took place all over the country right after the 
election, from the middle of October to the beginning of December.  



 

 
This very large consultation, coming as it did after a groundswell of collective interest in arts and culture 
policy, confirmed the widespread desire of the sector to try and seek greater unity of purpose. The regional 
forums led to the Chalmers Conference in Ottawa which took place on March 12, 2009. Over 100 
delegates from all over the country debated the issue of consensus building with the help of Anne 
L’Ecuyer, former Vice President of Americans for the Arts. The following morning, a working breakfast was 
held where some 40 key organizational and individual members met with the CCA Board to pursue the 
discussion. These meetings have led to the creation of an ad hoc coordination committee tasked with short 
and long-term objectives to better position arts, culture and heritage issues in public debate. The 
committee has met by teleconference four times so far and work is underway…but that will be for next 
year’s annual report! 
 
Beyond the regional forums and the March Chalmers Workshop, in June 2008, the CCA organized a public 
debate on culture in foreign policy in Toronto which featured Professor Cynthia Schneider from 
Georgetown University, and Melissa Aronczyk, a Canadian PhD student from New York University. The 
recent creation of an advisory committee on research has channelled another way of providing forums for 
information exchange on policy issues. The committee also helps the CCA identify research projects and 
develop partnerships. Other instruments like teleconferencing, blogging and web based work groups figure 
increasingly into the arsenal used by the CCA secretariat to deliver on its triple role of leader, catalyst and 
advocate.   
 
There are several challenges ahead, but I am confident that we are on the right road. I believe that as we 
update our strategic plan for 2012 and beyond, the CCA will clearly establish with all stakeholders its 
unique role in Canadian society.  
 
In closing, I would like to pay tribute to two great Canadians who have recently passed away. The first is 
one of the CCA’s lifetime honorary members, Paul Siren. As a member of the Board of Governors, and in 
his service as Vice President and finally President of the CCA, Siren helped the organization deal with 
complex and controversial issues in a logical and timely manner. The CCA will always be enormously 
grateful for the many contributions he made for the welfare of the arts and artists in Canada and around 
the world. His unfailing common sense and wisdom were rare assets which he used unsparingly for the 
benefit of others in the arts and beyond. His collaboration with Gratien Gélinas led Canada to be the first 
signatory of the Belgrade Recommendations on the Status of the Artist and to implement legislation at the 
federal level to promote and protect the socio-economic status of our artists and creators. 
 
This week, we learned of the death of the internationally renowned filmmaker Allan King, the recipient of 
the 2008 Diplôme d’honneur. We feel greatly privileged to have been able to honour this luminary of 
Canadian cinema at the awards ceremony held on March 12, 2009, presided by Senator Tommy Banks, 
during which we also honoured the President of Culture Montréal, Simon Brault, who received the Keith 
Kelly Award.  
 
 

 
Kathleen Sharpe 
President 
 



 

National Director’s Report 
 

 
 
Dear friends and colleagues, 

 
As our President notes in her report, this past year has been an important one for the Canadian 
Conference of the Arts’ road to repositioning. Throughout the year, in keeping with our new three-year 
plan, we have kept the focus on the strategic alignment of our activities. 

 
The important role of the CCA as an observer and analyst of cultural policy issues at the federal level has 
been affirmed by the organization’s distribution of no less than 50 bulletins between April 1, 2008 and 
March 31, 2009 to over 1,000 stakeholders. As usual, last summer, we published our annual in depth 
analysis of the Federal Budget and Supplementary Estimates from the arts and culture perspective. In 
response to several questions raised during the federal election about the level of funding given by the 
federal government to the arts and culture sector, the CCA also published an analysis of arts and culture 
funding under the 39th Parliament. This document was referred to on several occasions during the 
campaign and even achieved the unusual honour of being quoted during the French Leader’s debate!  

 
We have set up an advisory committee on research comprised of academics from various universities who 
help us identify projects and develop partnerships. Research projects were realized within the context of 
our Cultural Policy/Next Generation Program, where we partner with Canadian and foreign universities. 
With our partners from the Centre of Expertise on Culture and Communities at Simon Fraser University, 
we gave a follow up to our March 2008 report titled The Creative Economy: from Economy to Ecology. The 
next installment, Work Flows and Flexicurity, pursues the reflection and research on the work conditions of 
creative workers in the new economy and will be published in the coming months.  
 
In preparation for the series of regional forums, we commissioned two documents on the theme of how 
other organizations, both in Canada and in other countries, manage to get their policy priorities on the 
political agenda of decision makers.   
 
As part of the CCA’s commitment to cultural policy issues, I have agreed to become Chair of the National 
Advisory Committee on Cultural Statistics and de facto member of Service Industries Consultative 
Committee at Statistics Canada. This gives the CCA a chance to collaborate with other stakeholders to 
ensure that the arts and culture sector gets the relevant and timely data essential to the development and 
evaluation of policies and programs meant to support its vitality and growth. This Chairmanship also 
provides us with an opportunity to extend and consolidate the links which the CCA has with other 
stakeholders in the arts and culture sector. 
 
Throughout the year, and in keeping with its strategic plan, the CCA has been setting up committees and 
teleconference groups which allow it to be better connected with stakeholders and therefore more relevant 
to the sector. 
 
In keeping with its advocacy mandate, the CCA has participated in a number of public debates, notably in 
front of the Canadian Radio-television and Telecommunications Commission (CRTC), on fundamental 
issues like new media, network neutrality and the funding of Canadian programs. We have communicated 
our views on the budget and on the economic stimulus package through submissions to the Parliamentary 
Committee on Finance and through letters to the government and opposition parties. We have also 
appeared in front of the Senate Committee on Banking, Trade and Commerce in the context of the revision 
of Bill C-10 and the controversy about its potential for censorship on the part of the government.  
 
 
 



 

For me, one of the most defining moments of the year was the series of 14 regional forums that I 
conducted across the country over a period of seven weeks last fall.  For the first time after three years as 
National Director, these forums gave me the opportunity to connect with our members in their own 
environment. I witnessed first hand the unique character of our organization, and its capacity to bring 
together cultural workers from the same community who rarely have the opportunity to meet and discuss 
issues of common interest. It is this unique characteristic, the inclusiveness of our membership and our 
potential as a network of networks, which constitutes the greatest asset of the CCA. 
 
As mentioned in our President’s report, the CCA’s profile has been enhanced over the last 12 months in 
part because of the controversy following the federal budget cuts to the arts and culture sector, the 
unexpected role cultural issues played in the federal election, the media exposure these events provided 
for the CCA and the series of regional forums. This in turn has led to more frequent outreach opportunities. 
For example, in September, as National Director, I was invited to give a conference at the Institut national 
de recherche scientifique in Québec City. In October, I participated in a debate on censorship at the 
University of Victoria. In November, I made a presentation to students at the University of Ottawa and in 
February, I was on a panel in Toronto organized by the Books and Periodical Association on the theme of 
“Our country, our culture”. 
 
On the human resources front, we have seen a number of changes within the secretariat. We were sorry to 
lose our Policy Advisor, Guillaume Sirois, who distinguished himself by winning a much coveted Walter 
and Duncan Gordon Foundation Fellowship to pursue studies on cultural diversity. However, we were very 
fortunate to find Jessica Litwin, a worthy candidate to succeed Guillaume. Through restructuring the work 
within the secretariat, we were able to create a Development Officer position, now occupied by Alessia 
Bongiovanni who was previously my Executive Assistant. Thanks partly to a Cultural Human Resources 
Council grant, we have been able to renew the tradition of taking on a policy intern. This is part of a plan 
whereby we can increase our analysis and research capacity while also providing work experience to 
young and talented individuals interested in policy development. Thanks to the excellent work 
accomplished by this year’s intern Heather Robson, we were able to complete our Workshop on Cultural 
Policy 101, which with the support of a grant from the Trillium Foundation, will be presented in the coming 
months in five communities all across Ontario.  
 
Despite all the accomplishments of the past year, one fact remains - the CCA must meet the financial 
challenges it faces in order to improve on the delivery of its unique but very broad mandate. Over the past 
year, we have taken measures to address these challenges. With the assistance of an expert, we have 
explored strategies which could lead to increased, diversified and stable funding. The conclusion of this 
study has been that in the current environment, and given the very specialized nature of CCA’s mission, 
there is no quick fix for this challenge and the best road to fundraising is through “friendraising”. This can 
be accomplished over a period of time through raising the profile of the organization and ensuring that its 
“value proposition” is clear and convincing for funders, current and prospective members and hopefully, 
some generous donors.  
 
The CCA is working hard on plans and projects leading to the greater involvement of our members. In the 
coming months, thanks to the Trillium Foundation grant, we will be developing a comprehensive 
communications plan which will include the material for a membership recruitment and retention campaign. 
In the meantime, it has been found necessary to adopt a strict deficit reduction plan. This includes some 
downsizing in human resources and moving to a smaller and much more affordable office space.  
 
There is no doubt that the road ahead is still fraught with challenges and difficulties. However, I think we 
can be proud of what has been accomplished over the past three years. I am confident that this 
organization will be able to consolidate itself as the leader, catalyst and advocate its mission and vision 
statements call for. 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

In closing, I would like to extend my warmest thanks to all Board members and to the staff for the 
continuing support they have given me over the past year. In particular, I would like to thank our previous 
Chair, Robert Spickler, for having been a most generous mentor to me during my first three years as 
National Director. I also want to thank my predecessor, Keith Kelly, who has acted as Senior Policy 
Advisor during the same period, and who has provided me with invaluable support and advice. Keith is 
leaving the CCA for the second time today, but we will always be grateful for the remarkable contributions 
he made to the organization over a period of thirteen years. 
 
 

 
 
 
Alain Pineau 
National Director   
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